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Minutes of the Caddington Parish Council Meeting held at 
Heathfield Centre on 13th June 2022

Present: Parish Councillors M Russell (Chair), M Tomlin, B Fitzsimmons, A Goodyear, V Malone, S Smith, R Catford, 

A Palmer, H Palmer, Clerk M Whiting, CBC Ward Cllr K Collins, 23 members of public
Public participation: 
Jubilee event was fantastic. Well done to everyone involved and thank you (round of applause from members of public)
Councillors also wish to express their thanks to Raymond Gill at Gleneden, James & Katie Young at the Chequers and Aidan and Thomas Dye at 10 The Green for all their help and support.
Village sign light installed only lights up the plinth and not the actual sign. Clerk to request Electrafit to make suggestions to improve lighting.

Rushmore Close residents were in attendance to complain about Anti-Social Behaviour at Rushmore Park. Groups gather evenings taking drugs and drinking alcohol. They leave behind large amounts of litter including takeaway wrappers, drink bottles/cans and gas canisters/drug paraphernalia.

MUGA is also still being used late at night/early hours of mornings. Users drive their cars near to the MUGA & use headlights to light the pitch. 

AGREED Cllr Tomlin to turn off MUGA lights and residents to forward days and times of incidents to Clerk so these can be viewed on CCTV and forwarded to Police. Rushmore Park will be discussed later on the agenda.
1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies received and accepted from CBC Ward Cllr E Perry
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Cllrs Russell & Tomlin declared an interest in payments for authorisation.
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on 9th May 2022 were a correct record and signed by the Chairman.  
4. PROGRESS UPDATE FROM LAST MEETING 
2022/23 meeting dates have been added to Calendar of events on website.
New CBC Rights of Way officer Lindsay Measures has visited Caddington and is keen to resolve outstanding issues. 
5. CADDINGTON WATCH & POLICE
PCSO Laura Tuck has returned from maternity leave.

Clerk circulated Police crime data spreadsheets link to Cllrs. 10 offences reported since last meeting.
Cllr Fitzsimmons read out full crime stats. CaddWatch assisted with Jubilee event and car parking.
Rushmore residents advised that Police do attend park when called but youths run when car pulls up. Believed that some had been caught but Police couldn’t take any action.  There’s usually a patrol car in the area everyday 2:30pm & 7:30pm. Clerk to request Police to request additional night patrols and request attendance at a parish council meeting.

6. CENTRAL BEDFORDSHIRE COUNCIL

Ward Cllr Collins suggested Parish Councillors should attend Police community priority quarterly meetings to raise concerns and request extra patrols in hot spots.
Advised that the planning enforcement order for Brick Kiln Farms is still being dealt with under appeal by Planning Inspectorate in Bristol. They are currently taking between 10-12months to consider and officers are expecting their decision shortly. The blocked footpath can be dealt with by Rights of Way however this would require the same legal action and procedures. Hopeful that Inspectorate decision will uphold enforcement notice.

Chaul End dog training facility initially claimed it would be for personal use only, however it appears that use is intensifying and increasing with over 8 vehicles parked in gateway today. Request that evidence and photos are sent to planning enforcement to assist with their enquiries.

Caddington Motors found to be only occasional use with cars for sale in car park and generally stored in Dunstable Road/Millfield Lane. No enforcement is taken when incidental or only occasional incidents. If use intensifies, enforcement require evidence in form of diary sheets, proof of use and photos. Cllr A Palmer has no evidence of use other than storage but raised concern that access is dangerous on corner.
A Temporary Event Notice application had been received by Caddington Sports and Social Club for a summer event similar to last year. Ward Cllr Collins received complaints last year and objections have been raised by both CBC & Police. Set of conditions have been proposed and accepted by applicant. Hoping this will lead to less complaints from residents and still allow event to proceed and raise funds for the club.
Cricketers Pub application has been received but documents are unavailable to public on website. Ward Cllr Collins will request consultation expiry date extension to allow for 28 days once available.
7. HEATHFIELD CENTRE

Will Norton at New Vista Homes has advised they are waiting for drainage survey information in order for architect to re-visit concept scheme.
8. QUEEN’S PLATINUM JUBILEE 
Jubilee event on the Green went well and was enjoyed by many with lots of positive feedback.
Prompted requests for parish council to take on organisation of the Village Show. Chequers pub also willing to assist.
9. CHRISTMAS LIGHT SWITCH ON 

Jubilee working group will agree date for Christmas light switch on with The Chequers.
10. GREEN TREE
Unfortunately the storm damaged Rowan tree close to the Chequers on the village green was found to be in poor condition with severe rot at the base and likely to fall. Clerk contacted CBC tree officer for advice and permission was granted 26th May to fell the tree under application CB/DDD/22/00266. Treedom Treecare undertook emergency works on 30th May for £90 to ensure removed before jubilee event 2nd June. There is a general duty for landowners to replace trees under S206 when they have been removed.

It was AGREED to clarify with planning if replacement needs to be another rowan tree or if acceptable to replace with fruit trees instead.
11. PARISH WARDEN

Cllr Tomlin has set up new electric trike and given bike safety training to Parish Warden. Many thanks to Raymond Gill and Gleneden for the supply of both the trike and storage facilities at Gleneden. The trike is proving a big benefit to the parish warden. Insurance cover has been set up with ETA Cycle hire and Cllr Tomlin purchase additional items required, items listed under payments. 
It was AGREED to purchase a bike top box approx. £40 for secure storage of Warden’s personal possessions 
It was AGREED Personnel committee and Clerk to review Parish Warden job contract and description.
A battery operated hedge trimmer £175 & grass trimmer £140 would also assist warden with his duties. The Provision and Use of Work Equipment Regulations 1998 (PUWER) requires employers to provide adequate training. Member of Public advised that CBC provide free training to their P3 countryside volunteers. Clerk to source training availability and costs.
12. ALL THINGS CADDINGTON
Unfortunately Editor Jan Rollings is presently too unwell to arrange meetings to progress setting up magazine.

Clerk to contact Jan to see if can set up meeting without her presence.
13. ALLOTMENT DITCH

Grangers Grounds Maintenance undertook a laser level survey of allotment ditch on 10th June for £230 + VAT.

It was found that approximately 25m of the ditch is silted up blocking the flow with 270mm of silt at the deepest point. To clear the ditch the hedge on the allotment side will need reducing down to 4-500mm to allow access with a digger. Waste from the tree/hedge clearance would be chipped and left on site. The waste from the ditch clearance would be left in either side of the ditch. The section of ditch beyond the 25m to be dredged would need debris removal. No survey has been carried out of the inflow pipe to the ditch from under the road but it is assumed this is functioning due to the amount of water in the ditch. Total cost for all of the above £1400 plus VAT.
It was AGREED to source other quotes for comparison.
14. POND
Cherryfield Ecology will undertake pond wildlife & ecology survey tomorrow, 14th June. 
Agreed that pond area requires maintenance and awaiting survey results to discuss proposals at July meeting.
15. ROSPA
ROSPA play area and pond safety reports have not yet been received.
16. GRASS CUTTING
All Saints Church Rev’d Rob O’Neill has advised the PCC have decided to create a small wild flower meadow in the closed churchyard to attract bees, butterflies and other creatures.  It will be next to the main churchyard entrance by the large notice board and have asked that this area isn’t cut. In the future, they would also like to expand it and work with the school and groups to install bird boxes, bug hotels, etc.  Will also plant some hawthorn bushes along the wall.
It was AGREED the Parish Council supports the Church proposals and also wishes to promote biodiversity within the village. Section 40 of the Natural Environment and Rural Communities Act 2006 places the following biodiversity duty on all public bodies: “Every public authority must, in exercising its functions, have regard, so far as is consistent with the proper exercise of those functions, to the purpose of conserving biodiversity” Agreed to identify areas to provide an environmental benefit which do not present any safety issues for local residents. Open to suggestions and so far include bank at bottom of Crosslands under trees and Holly Farm dip. These sections of grass will be cut April and September only and left to grow longer during summer. Wildflower seed will be purchased and scattered to help wildlife thrive. Signs will also be purchased to make residents and visitors aware.
17. RUSHMORE LEASE
Debenhams Ottaway Solicitors, acting on behalf of their client St Albans Diocese Board of Finance Board, have given notice to end tenancy on 15th November 2022 and proposed a new 20 year tenancy agreement with rent of £1100 + VAT per annum (for reference, current rent which was agreed in March 2006 is £400pa) Details were forwarded to Parish Council solicitor Nick Ginger at Machins for comment. He has advised the PC are entitled to try to negotiate a lower rent but in reality it is difficult to value the open market rent because of the lack of other lettings of recreation grounds . In contrast buildings such as shops, offices and warehouse have plenty of transactions to refer to in order to establish a “going rate“. A surveyor would need to give advice on the rental value .

If you wish to vacate you would need to comply with the lease about removing equipment etc . 

If you wish to continue the lease by 15th November we must have done one of the following :

1.    Agreed an extension to that date .

2.    Lodged a Court application to protect your position .

3.    Signed a new lease .

Councillors aware of anti-social behaviour in the park and thank Rushmore residents for attending. Due to these issues, the parish council will consider not renewing the lease and remove all equipment from the park.

AGREED due to ASB issues to turn off MUGA lights and obtain costs to remove/relocate all equipment. Also ask Diocese if would negotiate on rent, request price to purchase land, and what would they propose to do with the land if the Parish Council didn’t renew, so all options can be considered at July meeting.

Resident at Rushmore Close has also complained that weeds are coming through from the park into their garden and have asked for these to be cleared from the park. No action to be taken due to conserving biodiversity and wildlife.
18. CORRESPONDENCE

BATPC New Councillor Induction training session £30pp Thursday 30th June, 7:30pm–9:30pm Potton – 7/6 fwd Cllrs
CBC 10th May Casual Vacancy proceed to co-opt – 11/5 advertised notice on board & website

CBC Proposed Temporary Road Closure – Millfield Lane 19-21 July – 11/5 email fwd Cllrs
CBC 13 Hawthorn Cresc Appeal to Planning Inspectorate Representations by 15th June – 12/5 email fwd Cllrs

CBC Cheering Volunteering event 7th June Flitwick – 23/6 email fwd Cllrs & poster on board
CBC Town & Parish Council topic session 25th May First Homes & Planning Policy update – 30/5 link sent
CBC Proposed Temporary Road Closures – Hyde Rd 3-5 Aug, Chaul End Rd 5-9 July & 5-9 Aug – 7/6 emails fwd Cllrs
Caddington Cubs request permission to use litter pickers 9th June for litter picking event – 7/6 email fwd Cllrs 

CBC FP16 temp closure 9/6-9/12/22 for major drainage & surfacing works – 8/6 email fwd Cllrs

Mr & Mrs Payton, Caddington – thanks and appreciation for organising event. It was enjoyed by so many people and reinforced that feeling of being part of a community. Well done to all involved – 13/6 email fwd Cllrs 



19. AUTHORISATION OF PAYMENTS
It was RESOLVED by full council to authorise the following accounts for online payment. 
	Date
	Payment
	Payable to:
	Payment Details
	 Total 

	 
	SO
	Staff Costs
	Salaries, PAYE, Pension
	£4,308.20

	01/06/2022
	SO
	Village Garden Services
	Ground maintenance 
	 £     801.74 

	01/06/2022
	DD
	EDF Energy
	Rushmore Park Electricity 
	 £      12.00 

	01/06/2022
	DD
	Castle Water
	Allotment  
	 £      60.63 

	01/06/2022
	SO
	John Dudley
	Allotment management 
	 £      45.00 

	24/06/2022
	SO
	James Macpherson
	CCTV service contract
	 £     200.00 

	24/06/2022
	DD
	O2
	Clerk & Warden phones
	 £      61.72 

	18/05/2022
	Transfer
	Victoria Malone
	Reimburse CBC jubilee event licence fee
	 £      21.00 

	18/05/2022
	Transfer
	Matthew Tomlin
	Reimburse Parish Warden trike accessories
	 £     135.95 

	24/05/2022
	Transfer
	Matthew Tomlin
	Reimburse Parish Warden trike accessories
	 £      20.47 

	24/05/2022
	Transfer
	ETA cycle hire insurance
	Parish Warden trike insurance
	 £     348.26 

	13/06/2022
	Transfer
	M Whiting
	Expenses reimburse + salary balance
	 £      27.00 

	13/06/2022
	Transfer
	Heathfield Friends
	Hall Hire for parish council meetings
	 £      30.00 

	13/06/2022
	Transfer
	Village Garden Services
	Parish Warden cover Easter & supplies
	 £     404.00 

	13/06/2022
	Transfer
	New Leaf Business Solutions
	Website improvements
	 £      50.00 

	24/05/2022
	Transfer
	Matthew Tomlin
	Reimburse Parish Warden trike accessories
	 £      26.29 

	 
	 
	 
	Total
	 £  6,552.26 


20. PLANNING 
CB/22/01966/FULL The Cricketers, Manor Road, Caddington, Luton, LU1 4EE 

Demolition of existing Public House and erection of a new building incorporating 9 flats with associated parking.
Documents not yet available on CBC website. Clerk to request extension to 12th July and arrange planning committee meeting at 7pm on Monday 11th July prior to full council.
CB/22/01698/FULL Caddington Sports Club, Manor Road, Caddington, Luton, LU1 4HH
Removal of old and erection of a new sporting safety mesh fencing.
No objection. Request consultation extension date to assist Ledwell Road residents to make comment.
CB/22/01977/FULL 73 Five Oaks, Caddington, Luton, LU1 4JD
Part two storey and part single storey rear extension with internal alterations (following approval of application no. CB/21/03584/FULL)
No objection
 

CB/22/01983/FULL 39 Manor Road, Caddington, Luton, LU1 4EE
Demolition of outbuilding and new ground floor rear and side extension to semidetached dwelling house
No objection

CB/22/01942/FULL 12 Fairgreen Road, Caddington, Luton, LU1 4JG
Part single part two storey side and rear extension
No objection
 

CB/22/01403/FULL Land rear of Eden Brae Business Park, Dunstable Road, Caddington
Retention of use as 'airport' (Luton) parking
No objection
 

CB/22/01515/FULL Sunnyside, Pipers Lane, Aley Green, Luton, LU1 4DS
Extension and change of use of existing stables, double garage and woodshed into an office & workshop space for a watch repair business (class E) retrospective.
No objection
Public participation

Cricketers looks a disgrace. Is there anything we can do? Cllr A Palmer advised nothing can be done & planning application will be discussed at next meeting.

 

21. CO-OPTION OF COUNCILLOR
2 candidates applied for the vacancy. Both were in attendance and gave an address to the council. 

The following item was discussed under confidential matters and members of the public were asked to leave
Both candidates were invited back into the meeting for the results.

It was RESOLVED to co-opt Michael Mackey. Cllr Mackey signed the declaration of acceptance of office and agreement to abide by the code of conduct. CBC Register of interests to be completed online within 28days.

Meeting Closed at 9:25pm
5
Signed by Presiding Chairman
--------------------------------------Date 11/07/2022

